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August 2, 2012
The Honorable Larry Gossett

Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Gossett:

This letter transmits an ordinance that will enable King County to provide more operationally efficient and cost-effective public health services to the community.

The enclosed ordinance, if approved, will ratify the Professional and Technical Employees, Local 17 (Departments:  Public Health, Community and Human Services) collective bargaining agreement and memorandum of agreement for the period of January 1, 2011, through December 31, 2012.
This agreement covers approximately 750 employees in the Department of Community and Human Services, Mental Health, Chemical Abuse and Dependency Services Division and in the following six divisions of the Department of Public Health:  Community Health Services; Emergency Medical Services; Environmental Health Services; Administrative Services; Jail Health Services; and Prevention Services.
Employees covered by this agreement work in correctional facilities, public health clinics or non-clinic programs, environmental field work, school programs, on-site prevention and educational services, emergency medical (paramedic) services, etc.  The bargaining unit includes 70 different classifications performing a wide variety of professional, medical, technical, supervisory, and administrative support positions.  

Public Health faces significant challenges from increasing demand for services, decreasing revenues, and major changes in the industry generally.  This contract helps King County face those challenges through increased staffing flexibility and more favorable and efficient layoff provisions, as well as a commitment by the Union to partner with the County to take meaningful steps to address any wages that are substantially out of line with the relevant local market for such positions.

These changes were accomplished through a good faith and collaborative bargaining process with Professional and Technical Employees, Local 17 that has enabled labor and management to partner in furthering the goals of the County’s Strategic Plan in the areas of quality workforce, financial stewardship, and excellence in service.
The wage settlement includes a zero cost-of-living adjustment (COLA) for 2011 and the same 2012 COLA formula that was bargained with the coalition of labor unions.  No other wage adjustments are contained in this agreement, but the contract contains a reopener for the parties to negotiate meaningful steps to address wages that are found to be out of line with the relevant local market.
The agreement compares favorably with other settlements and is within our capacity to finance.  This agreement has been reviewed by the Office of the Prosecuting Attorney, Civil Division.

Thank you for your consideration of this ordinance.  This important legislation will help King County residents see efficiency and accountability in the County’s Public Health services.  I urge your support in ratifying this important and beneficial collective bargaining agreement.
If you have questions, please contact Patti Cole-Tindall, Director, Office of Labor Relations, at 206-296-4273.

Sincerely,

Dow Constantine

King County Executive
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ATTN:  Michael Woywod, Chief of Staff




  Patrick Hamacher, Senior Principal Legislative Analyst




  Anne Noris, Clerk of the Council


Carrie S. Cihak, Chief Advisor, Policy and Strategic Initiatives, King County

    Executive Office


Dwight Dively, Director, Office of Performance, Strategy and Budget


Patti Cole-Tindall, Director, Office of Labor Relations
